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The bridge leading from Fort Myers to 
Pine Island, Fla., is heavily damaged in the 
aftermath of Hurricane Ian, Saturday, Oct. 
1, 2022. Due to the damage, the island can 
only be reached by boat or air. 
(AP Photo/Gerald Herbert)

















































During the 2022-2023 Legislative Session, HB 23 and SB 162 
were introduced and CS/CS/CS/SB 162 was signed into law 
on June 13, 2023. 

In this, Section 1. Section 403.865 Florida Statutes, was 
amended to read:
403.865 Water and wastewater facility personnel; legislative 
purpose. –
(1) The Legislature finds that: 

(a) Water and wastewater services are essential to the health and 
well-being of all citizens. 
(b) Water and wastewater facility personnel are essential first 
responders. As used in this section, the term “water and wastewater 
facility personnel” means any employee of a governmental authority 
as defined in s. 367.021; a utility as defined in s. 367.021; a state, 
municipal, or county sewerage system as defined in s. 403.031(9); or 
a public water system as defined in s. 403.852(2).




